

Offord Cluny & Offord Darcy Parish Council

M I N U T E S   O F   M E E T I N G  

MINUTES OF A REMOTE MEETING of the Parish Council held on Thursday, February 4, 2021 at 7.00pm using the Zoom platform.
Attending:
Cllrs Weitzel, Gatward, Young, Dawson, Eayrs, Gillbanks, Savage, Riley, 


Conboy (HDC), Downes (CCC) 5 members of the public and Clerk.
2021/2703
Apologies for Absence


None
2021/2704
Open Forum (max 10 minutes)


4 of the 5 members of the public were from the north end of the High Street, 

Offord Cluny who had and were experiencing both flooding and sewage 


issues.  It was confirmed that the Parish Council was liaising with all agencies 

concerned to find a swift solution to the issues.  It was confirmed that 


Council was looking at its own Flood/Disaster plan to deal with any future 

events. There were many lessons to be learned, both from a local and county 

wide perspective including the need for any future developments to take 


into consideration the possible flood consequences and increased pressure 

on sewage/drainage. It was noted that Anglian Water were applying for a 

license from the Environment Agency to pump the drains via the brook to 

the river.


The Clerk confirmed that Network Rail has also been contacted regarding the 

culverts under the railway and that urgent attention was needed to reinstall 

the non-return flaps on the pipes leading to the river which had either been 

lost or removed.



It was agreed that the flood report in the most recent copy of Out & About 

would be updated and distributed to all households in the parish.
2021/2705
Declarations of Interest and Dispensation for Agenda items only



(Section 27 Localism Act 2011)


None
2021/2706
To Approve the Minutes of the remote meeting held on


January 7, 2021


Approved as an accurate record
2021/2707
Matters Arising from Minutes dated January 7 (information 



only)


None
2021/2708
District & County Councillor Reports


Cllr Conboy confirmed that the HDC Budget was about to be set and that it 

would be a challenging year ahead. She also stated she would continue to do 

all she could to assist those residents affected by the flooding/sewage issues.

County Council report to The Offords Parish Council, February 4th, 2021

The twin main themes of the last four weeks have been Covid and flooding so these are highlighted, together with an early heads-up on the County Council budget planning.

1. Flooding

I do not need to labour the point that flooding has been the main topic over recent weeks. I have been reading of the valiant efforts you have been making to support and protect some individual houses in Offord Cluny. The Ouse flows through all the villages in my county division and the flooding has affected local villages differently according to their terrain and proximity to the river. It has become clear to me, through all the on-line meetings I have attended about flooding, that we have all learned a great deal and need to have better procedures in place with the serious possibility that these incidents may become more frequent. The last serious flooding in this part of Cambridgeshire was in 1998 and the lessons learnt then had mainly been forgotten. 

Many partners have a part to play: 

a. the Environment Agency has to control the flow of the river as far as it can and give warnings in good time;

b. Anglian Water has to be able to guarantee the separation of sewage drains from surface drainage

c. the County Council has to improve its performance in clearing drains (it had reduced this programme as a cost-cutting measure); 

d. the District Council has got to think more carefully about flooding risk when giving planning permission and developers need to be required to included flooding mitigation .

e. Parish Councils need to know precisely where the areas of greatest risk are and have emergency measures in place e.g. community venues where displaced persons can take refuge;

f. Landowners are the ‘riparian owners’ of the ditches and brooks on their land and are responsible for their maintenance;

g. Houseowners have to be aware of the risk, acknowledge their primary responsibility to protect their own premises and have emergency sandbags, vent covers available if serious flooding threatens. 

Extracts from recent report to all councillors from the County Council responsible officer

As you know, 23 December saw extreme levels of rainfall in our area, which caused significant surface water flooding at the time and subsequently caused a large rise in river levels a few days later. Parts of the county recorded three times the monthly average rainfall falling in 24 hours, with many areas recording at least one month’s worth. To date we have received approaching 500 reports of flooding incidents and as Lead Local Flood Authority we are required to investigate flooding events, subject to relevant criteria being satisfied. This is to identify the cause and where necessary, making the relevant risk management authorities (RMA’s) aware of their responsibilities with respect to the issues identified.

We assessed the reports we had received and identified ‘hot spots’ of high levels of surface water property flooding. We then approached the local members to ask for their assistance in setting up a local discussion to help gather information to inform our investigations. Buckden, Broughton, March and Swavesey were identified by officers as having had a high number of incidents that fall within our remit. Huntingdonshire District Council have already arranged similar sessions for communities in their area which has helped us greatly. We will keep the emergence of ‘hot spots’ under review and should further ones be identified by further reporting we may be in touch with local members to ask for your help in engaging with communities.

Depending on the source, there are several agencies involved in the assessment of flooding incidents, of which we are one. Others include Anglian Water, District Councils, Environment Agency and Internal Drainage Boards, so we are endeavouring to include representatives from these at our meetings.

 The LLFA team is grateful for your efforts in supporting communities and in encouraging reports. We continue to review reports as they come in, so please can I ask that you encourage residents and businesses to continue to report? Details of how to do so are here:

https://www.cambridgeshire.gov.uk/business/planning-and-development/flood-and-water/report-a-flood
2. Covid

The last few weeks have been dominated by the impact of the new lockdown on family life, commercial activity and community events. There is a sense that we are in a state of ‘limbo’ and it is very difficult to focus on future developments. Nevertheless, all those engaged in community life – parish, district and county councillors – have to try to keep up the hope of better days to come.

The County Council is required to keep schools closed except to vulnerable children and the children of ‘key workers’. There has been an increase in the number of ‘key workers’ since the last lockdown. As well as looking after the few children in schools, teachers are expected to provide home learning for the majority. It has been very difficult for them and for parents. 

A decision on the re-opening of schools is said to be imminent and may have been announced between my writing this report and the time of the meeting. 

	3. County Council budget for 2021-22

The routine work of the Council continues and the main topic is inevitably the budget for 2021-22 and beyond. As you will see from the report below, a decision will be made at the February Council meeting next week. 

The County Council component of our total tax bill amounts to just over 70%, (the rest going to District Council, Fire and Police Authorities, and small % to the parish council). It is therefore a matter which elected councillors take very seriously and try to reconcile the tension between the provision of public services and the cost to the taxpayer.
The full Strategic Review of the Council and its plans for the next five years runs to 374 pages so I think you might prefer the following summary of the key factors:

Cambridgeshire County Council to discuss and set its 2021/22 budget next week

	 Cambridgeshire County Council meets next Tuesday (Tuesday 9th Feb) to set its budget for the year ahead, aiming to close a projected £9.6m budget gap, and agreeing a new five-year business plan – all under the shadow of the current global pandemic.

A report to Members from Chris Malyon, Deputy Chief Executive and Chief Finance Officer, published here as part of the Full Council agenda, confirms that in February of last year the Council set a balanced budget for the current year, using none of its reserves, and in addition being able to make further investments in measures to transform its services. At that point the Council was in a very robust financial position with only an expected £4.2m ‘budget gap’ for 2021-22. This was much less than in previous years.

Since (the global pandemic began in) March 2020, we have continually developed our understanding of emerging trends, actual demand increases and emerging impacts on society and the economy. This has enabled us to narrow the range of the predicted budget gap and present options for a robust budget for 2021-22”, Mr Malyon confirms.

His paper goes on to set out the current financial situation of the council, and the options open to Members to set a balanced budget which every council must do before March 1. At the meeting each of the political groups has the opportunity to present their own amendments to the budget considered by the Council’s General Purposes Committee in January. These amendments will be debated and then voted on.

For 2021-22, Cambridgeshire is set to receive £645m of funding*, excluding grants retained by its schools. But its total expected spending 2021-22 - despite finding savings and additional income of £4m, will be £655m - leaving a £9.612m gap. 

Further gaps are also identified in the next four years of the plan – based on information on the latest projections of expected demand pressures.

The costs of running the Council have risen by £42m (6.9%) compared to the last financial year. In particular, the impact of COVID-19 has led to increased challenges across all services areas but especially in Adult’s and Children’s Social care which have seen increases in both the amount and complexity of need.

A significant amount of activity has been undertaken to identify savings, efficiencies and income to reduce the current gap. However, the opportunities to generate additional savings proposals without significantly impacting the delivery of services, the paper confirms, have reduced in both number and scale.

Mr Malyon sets out a range of other options which remain available to close the gap for Members to consider which include:

· Increasing the rate at which base Council Tax is set – the government has confirmed councils have freedom to raise council tax by up to 1.99% each year without triggering a local referendum. Each additional 1% added to the council tax bill would bring in just over £3m per year.

· Increasing the rate at which the Adult Social Care Precept is set.  The council’s current Business Plan is currently based on the council being able to set an Adult Social Care precept of 2% in each of the five years that the plan covers to 2025 – 26.

Each additional 2% added to the council tax bill costs the average Band D Council an additional £27.18 a year.

· Use of the flexibility available around Minimum Revenue Provision (MRP) – extending the amount of time the council has to pay back money it is borrowing and thereby reducing annual cost of that borrowing. A restructuring of the MRP in 2015 led to the creation of the transformation fund.

· Use of the Transformation Fund – money previously set aside each year to transform services across the council to work more efficiently and effectively for local residents. There is currently £23m in the fund.

· Reduce service levels

A further option of using the council’s general reserve is also highlighted in the report – although at 3% of the overall budget, the reserve is currently held at the minimum level which is currently considered prudent and therefore should only be used as a last resort to balance the budget.

Cambridgeshire County Council’s Full Council meets from 10.30 on Tuesday, Feb 9th and you can follow the debates and discussion live from this link.
*The key sources of Cambridgeshire County Council’s funding are council tax (£323m), business rates (£64m), central Government grants (£136m) and fees and charges income (£122m).

The Offords




The distressing reports of the impact of flooding have been the only messages about The Offords I have received recently, apart from a digital copy of ‘Out and About’. 

I know that you all work extremely hard in the interests of the well-being of your community and I thank you for all you do.

The current requirements in terms of social distancing etc make it very difficult for me to carry out my normal expectation in terms of local casework but I am always pleased to be copied in to correspondence and, if appropriate, I can give my support or guidance, albeit remotely!

Contact me on 01480 509471, peter.downes@cambridgeshire.gov.uk       

Peter Downes, February 3rd, 2021
******************

2021/2709
Finance, Risk Assessment & General Purposes


2709.1

To approve the monthly accounts





Approved as an accurate record


2709.2

To approve the balance sheet




Approved as a true record
2021/2710
To Approve the following payments


The following payments were approved and cheques signed
200929
HDC 


Waste Collection



£56.88

200930
Netwise

Annual Website Provision


£380.00

200931
Marsh Commercial
Allotment Insurance (replacement cheque)
£83.64

200932
Mrs J Stanbridge
Salary & Expenses



£418.20

200933
HMRC


Tax & NI




£51.16

2021/2711
Leisure & Amenities


2711.1

The following quotations were approved


Renovation of War Memorial O/Cluny

£594.72 incl VAT


Removal of tree trunk/debris from culvert

£396.00 incl VAT



Purchase of Two Small Noticeboards

£1320.00 incl VAT


Purchase of Two Large Noticeboards

£1560.00 incl VAT



Purchase of Two additional Little Libraries

£636.00 incl VAT


Purchase of Three sets of locks and keys

£43.20 incl VAT



                                                                  



2021/2712
Offords Flooding


Dealt with in item 2704 above
2021/2713
Planning


It was noted that a planning would be held at 4pm on the following 


Tuesday(9th Feb) regarding the 2 recent applications.
2021/2714
Ouse Valley Way Interpretation Board



A query was raised as to whether this represented value for money given 


that the paths themselves needed attention.  Cllr Gillbanks to raise this with 

the OV Trust.
2021/2715
Sunnica Energy Farm Consultation



Cllr Weitzel circulated his consultation response to all.
2021/2716
Update on proposed development in Silver Street, Buckden



Cllr Weitzel confirmed that he had attended the meeting to discuss this 


development.  A new road plan was introduced to alleviate any perceived 

traffic issues.
2021/2717
NATS Consultancy on Proposed Luton Airport Stack Location -Update


Cllr Weitzel confirmed he had sent off Council’s response and would 


circulate to all.
2021/2718
OVW Bridge Proposal – update on progress



No update.  Cllr Gillbanks confirmed the meeting with the A14 was cancelled 

due to the flooding.
2021/2719
COVID-19 


No update
2021/2720
Chairman’s Report


Cllr Weitzel thanked everyone for their incredible efforts in connection with 

the flooding, especially Stephen.
2021/2721
Councillor Reports


Cllr Young suggested it would perhaps be a good time to update the time 


capsule on the Millennium Green in light of the events of 2020.
2021/2722
Notices & Correspondence not previously circulated


None
2021/2723
Any Urgent Business
In accordance with section 100(B)(4) of the Local Government Act 1972 (as amended) the Chair will admit an item of urgent business in order that it can be dealt with at the earliest opportunity provided it has been raised at least 24 hours before the meeting.
None
2021/2724
The meeting closed at 9.10pm and next remote meeting date confirmed as Thursday, March 4, 2021 
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